
VILLAGE OF OLD BENNINGTON 

PLANNING COMMISSION
MINUTES
FOR

MONDAY, DECEMBER 28th, 2020
Members present:

Robert Bullington, Chair; Suzanne Buchsbaum; Nancy Coseo; Galen Jones; Mary Pat Mazzola
Members absent:

None
Community Members present:  

Anthony Gerardo
Andrew Buchsbaum

The Planning Commission meeting was held via Zoom conference call.

This was a special meeting called to review the application from Anthony Gerardo for installation of a storage shed and approval for a brick patio that had been previously built.  

The Village of Old Bennington Planning Commission was called to order by Chair Bullington at 7:04 PM. 
Galen Jones motioned to approve the minutes from the September 14th meeting.  Suzanne Buchsbaum seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

Chair Bullington explained a procedural change that would occur in this meeting.  Suzanne Buchsbaum, as an abutting neighbor to the Gerardo property that could potentially see the new structures, would participate in the hearing, but would not cast a vote regarding the application.  Mary Pat Mazzola, as an abutting neighbor to the Gerardo property that would not have visibility to the new structures would fully participate with an objective vote.

Chair Bullington said there were 5 village members who sent emails or text in support of the storage shed portion of the application.  Three of the five were abutting neighbors.  There was another neighbor who sent emails posing questions regarding the wetlands that are in close proximity to the Gerardo property.  The voting Planning Commission members received and read correspondence.  The voting Planning Commission members also received and reviewed  project drawings and wetlands maps/pictures.  
Mr. Gerardo then described his project goals and background on work that had been done so far.  The patio had been worked on intermittently by Mr. Gerardo using bricks that the previous owner had harvested when clearing part of the property.  There is no visibility from the street or neighboring properties.  The patio has been built on hard clay and is solid.  Mr. Gerardo stated the patio enhances the property and the reclaimed brick adds to the historic charm of the village.

Mr. Gerardo said the original application for a house and garage was approved, with the Planning Commission understanding that the garage would be built first.  A primary structure would be built if and when circumstances allowed.  

Mr. Gerardo said he and his wife need more living space in the current accessory structure and the storage unit would provide that needed space.  His desire remains to build the house but does not know if or when that could happen.  He said the proposed storage shed location meets the wetlands setback requirements, but is open to move if the Commission deemed appropriate.
Mr Bullington then opened the meeting for questions.

Mr. Bullington asked what direction the shed doors would face.  Mr. Gerardo would like them on the west side, so he can keep an eye on the door.  He said he would place wherever the Commission deemed appropriate.  He would provide shielding shrubbery if deemed appropriate.
Mr. Bullington asked about the base of the shed.  Mr. Gerardo said he would use 4x4 pressure treated wood and fill with stone or brick.  The base would be 10’x10’ with potentially 1”- 2” showing above the ground.

Mr. Bullington asked if any trees would be cut.  Mr. Gerardo said he may need to trim branches, but no trees needed cutting.

Mr. Jones asked for clarification of emails regarding the site maps and state wetland maps.  The reference map for the wetlands is dated April 2017.  It is a state map that is valid for 5 years.
Ms. Coseo asked for clarification on terms wetlands markers, wetlands boundary and limits of wetlands.  The Commission reviewed the terms and looked again at the maps to ensure the shed would not violate the 50’ setback rule.

Mr. Bullington asked Mr. Gerardo if he was fully confident there is a 60’ distance between the wetlands buffer and shed.  Mr. Gerardo said yes based on the scale measurements on the maps and his own measurements on the property.  He said he would move the shed further away if the Commission deemed appropriate.
Ms. Mazzola asked if Mr Gerardo saw any potential need of moving the shed in the future, based on building the primary house structure.  Mr. Gerardo said no.

Mr. Bullington and Mr. Gerardo discussed previous conversations they had regarding the need for permits and timing of project commencement.
Suzanne Buchsbaum asked about excessive noise that may come from the patio use.  Mr Gerardo said there would be no excessive noise.  

Suzanne Buchsbaum asked if the patio had already been built and was told it had been built 5 years ago, but he was now just submitting the application. Ms. Buchsbaum cited the need to ensure Mr. Gerardo complete an application if / when he plans to start the primary house structure.
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At 7:50, Mary Pat Mazzola motioned to go into deliberative session.  Galen Jones seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

At 8:45, Mary Pat Mazzola motioned to come out of deliberative session.  Galen Jones seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous. 

Nancy Coseo motioned to approve the patio and storage shed as described in the documents submitted and presented at the hearing.  Galen Jones seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

The Planning Commission also wanted it noted that any enhancements or changes to either structure will require a new application and Planning Commission review.

Mary Pat Mazzola moved to adjourn the meeting.  Galen Jones seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.  Meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.
Respectfully submitted:

Nancy Coseo
Acting Secretary
12/29/20

